
Corporation of Sir George Monoux College

Minutes of the Meeting of the Quality & Performance Committee 
held on 9 February 2021

	Present

	Alastair Owens (Chair), Caroline Evans, Nehendra Jonas, Stephen Jones, Jagdev Kenth, Anisa Khadija, David Vasse.


	In Attendance

	Holly Bembridge (Vice-Principal: Curriculum), Robert Smith (Clerk to the Corporation). 



	1
	Apologies for Absence and Quoracy 
  
All members were present.


	2
	Declarations of Interest

None. 


	3
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting (1 December 2020)

It was noted that the draft minutes had been approved by the Chair of the Committee for circulation.

They were approved as a correct record of the business transacted and prima facie evidence of the proceedings to which they relate.


	4
	Matters Arising from the Minutes (1 December 2020)

Minute 6: it was noted that the addition to the KPI report recorded in the minute had been included in the document circulated to the Corporation for the 15 December 2020 meeting.

There were no other matters arising except as provided for within the meeting agenda.   


	5
	Board Level Risks

It was noted that board level risks pertaining to the Committee’s remit relate to agenda 6 and 7 below.

No other risks requiring the Audit Committee’s attention were identified in the course of the meeting.


	6
	Teaching Arrangements During the Public Health Emergency

The Vice-Principal: Curriculum gave a verbal report, noting inter alia that:



	
	.
	teaching and learning arrangements during the present lockdown period closely reflect those of the first, with live teaching being carried out up to lunchtime and work assignments set for the rest of the day;


	
	.
	cumulative attendance had been a little higher than at the same date in 2019-20, but the quality of the attendance is more difficult to judge;


	
	.
	the student survey conducted in December 2020 had yielded very positive results for teaching and learning during the period of college closure, with especially strong results for self-assessed progress in reading and writing skills;


	
	.
	though expressing caution because of the unusual circumstance of no external examinations, value added data appears strong;


	
	.
	there is a decided appetite among both staff and students to return to classroom learning; but


	
	.
	most of the College’s students are in “examination years”, and it would be challenging to maintain a “Covid-safe” environment were all to return at the same time.



	
	Members encouraged staff to consider what operational elements, adopted during lockdown, might be preserved in the “new normal”.

In response to a question from Jagdev Kenth concerning staff morale, the Vice-Principal: Curriculum reported a mixed picture, with most staff positively engaged with the opportunities, and coping well with the limitations, of online teaching, but with a minority experiencing greater difficulty.

It was reported that a small number of students who live within reach of the College without having recourse to public transport, or who have IT equipment or connectivity problems, or who are classed as vulnerable, use the College Learning Centre for online access to the College provision.

The College had received an additional supply of laptops which, once rendered safe for use by students, are being made available to those lacking their own equipment.

In response to a question from the Committee Chair concerning the College’s preparedness for the outcome of the Ofqual consultation on 2021 assessment methods, the Vice-Principal: Curriculum stated that she had been discussing the more likely outcomes with College managers and forming appropriate contingency plans.  It was thought that the College’s three-weekly assessment cycle entailing at least one major piece of submitted work will fit well with year-end assessment arrangements.

Members discussed the use of cameras in online lessons, with a consensus, shared by senior staff present, that the quality of online lessons would be improved by their use, and that they would assist with the inculcation of good learning routines and the development of communication skills.  Should lockdown be extended, or a future lockdown be imposed, it is likely that, in ordinary circumstances, cameras would be switched on by all during lessons.




	7
	College Development Plan 2020-21 

The College Development Plan updated by the Principal was received and considered.

Measures falling within the Committee’s remit were noted in relation to three of the four development themes for the College, namely:



	
	.
	how students demonstrate engagement with the College’s mission through their values and behaviours;


	
	.
	how teams and individual staff develop skills, make progress and take on challenges; and


	
	.
	optimal use of all spaces with clear routines.



	
	The column, reiterated across all sections of the Plan, “What will this look like when fully effective”, includes measurable data linked to KPIs where appropriate, as well as providing a robust template by which to judge the success of the measures implemented.  Entries in the column should therefore be read in conjunction with those in the equivalent row of the column “What does this look like currently?” to gauge the progress needed.
 
It was recognised that the current restrictions imposed by the public health emergency act as a restraint on aspects of the Plan for as long as they subsist.  It was also recognised that until Ofqual decide how assessment will be conducted in 2021, a further limitation is placed on measuring progress towards certain of the College’s stated goals.

The Principal observed that in many areas set out in the Plan quality improvement had been demonstrated (e.g. staff CPD).

However, significant concerns attend:



	
	.
	the psychological well-being of students;


	
	.
	[bookmark: _GoBack]the ability of students to maintain a focus on progressive learning over an extended period when face-to-face teaching is not possible;


	
	.
	a potential longer-term deficit in the study skills of students, their communication skills in interacting confidently and appropriately with adults, and their knowledge of how to raise concerns effectively, which will need to be addressed in more normal times; and


	
	.
	a particular apprehension over the quality of the prior educational experience of students entering the College in 2021 from a school system disrupted by two periods of lockdown and with no formal external assessment, for whom the College and the demands of 16-18 learning may provide an unexpectedly challenging environment.



	
	Members asked questions about the Calling Home Taskforce (in respect of which it was noted that all calls are logged and their content noted appropriately on College systems), and about student progress in Mathematics (where co-ordination across classes whereby students gain a consistent experience had been problematic, but is now being resolved).

There was a brief discussion of T levels, and their implications for the College.  It was noted that a consultation is in progress, but that the Government’s intention is that T levels will furnish an alternative to academic study for a substantial proportion of young people.  This would strike at the College’s proven success in enabling students with undistinguished GCSE results to progress to competitive universities through the route of BTEC qualifications.   It would also present its own hurdles for the College in terms of arranging for 45-day work placements (though most schools would be less favourably placed), and of elements of its courses being prescribed by local employers.

The College does however intend to commence a T level offer in a limited range of subjects from the 2023-24 academic year.  T levels will, it is hoped, be phased in by the Government, with some Applied General Qualifications (BTECs) running concurrently.

It was agreed that the impact of T levels on the College curriculum will form business at a future meeting of the Committee.



	8
	Date and Time of the Remaining Meeting 2020-21

The approved date and time of the meeting was noted, as shown below:

Tuesday 8 June 2021 (6.30pm)

It is likely that the meeting will be held online.


	9
	Any Other Competent Business

None.




There were no actions arising from this meeting.




